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MINUTES of the meeting of the CHILDREN, SCHOOLS AND YOUNG PEOPLE’S SERVICES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held in the Council Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich on Friday 24 February 2006 at 10.30 am
PRESENT [Elected Members]:

Karen Knight – Chairman

Julia Truelove – Vice Chairman

Allyson Barron, Malcolm Cherry [substituting for Tony Lewis] Jeremy Clover, Russell Harsant, Rebecca Hopfensperger, Stefan Oliver and Sue Thomas (for items 1-5).

Apologies were received from Lisa Chambers and Tony Lewis

[Co-opted Members]: David Barthorpe, Tony Dack, Andrew Guite, Dawn Henry, Paul McIntee and Bud Simpkin.

Apologies were received from Suzanne Travis

Patricia O’Brien (Portfolio Holder) was also present.
1. Declarations of Interest and Dispensations

No declarations of interest or dispensations were reported.

2. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 3 November 2005 were confirmed as an accurate record by the Committee and signed by the Chairman.

Subject to noting the omissions detailed below, the minutes of the meeting held on 17 January 2006 were confirmed by the Committee as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman.

Item 2:  Pre Cabinet Decision Scrutiny of Budget Savings 

The scrutiny of the budget process should be pro-active rather that reactive and should also consider the medium to long-term effects on services under threat.  

The Committee was of the opinion that there was a serious lack of the fundamental scrutiny process.  Committee members should have received a briefing in preparation for the meeting that considered the targets, impacts and risks of the suggested changes in order to understand the budget process and to ascertain whether conclusions were reasonable and appropriate.
3. Strategy for Recrutiment of Foster Carers and Development of effective and Efficient Resources

The Committee considered report CYP06/4 [copy in the minute book] the purpose of which was to aid the Committee to determine the effectiveness of the Foster Carer recruitment strategy.

The Head of Fostering explained there were no plans at the present time to extend fee payments to foster carers of children less than 8 years of age as they were targeting the areas that were most difficult to provide for (over 8 years of age and those with challenging behaviour).  Private agencies were very successful at recruiting foster carers for the older age range and it was an extremely competitive market place.  The Committee was advised that other local authorities offer fees to carers with additional skills.  Cambridge County Council had six different skill levels for foster carers who could progress through the levels receiving higher fees at each level.  It was noted that our neighbouring authorities all offered different packages.

The Head of Fostering informed the Committee that there was a legal requirement to provide training to foster carers and Suffolk’s Fostering Service uses Fostering Network’s training programme. Fast tracking of foster carers’ applications did happen if required.  However, the current 8-month approval process did allow for the department to really get to know the applicants and this allowed for better matching with children.

The Committee was advised that the Fostering Service was investing to save with £312,000 being invested this year to pay for fee-paying carers and a further £500,000 to be invested next year.  

In recognising the increasing number of looked after children, the Committee expressed concerns regarding the shortage of foster carers (which was a national issue) and the three-year plan to implement the fee-paying schemes.  It was of the opinion that further scrutiny was required to find out exactly where the money was being spent and if it was being spent in the right areas.  The Committee also requested that the Fostering Services consider how full implementation of fee-paying schemes could take place in a shorter timescale than currently planned.

Decision: The Committee agreed: 

i) that the fee paying schemes needed to expand further to help recruit and retain foster carers;

ii) the planned three year timescale was far too long for full implementation of the Fostering Service’s plans for fee paying schemes;

iii) a report be brought back to the Committee to provide information on how the Fostering Service’s plans could be achieved in a shorter timescale to include cost implications; 

iv) that this item to be added to the Forward Work Programme in the very near future if, following the further information, the Committee felt this did require further scrutiny.

Reason for decision:  To allow more carers for older children and those with challenging behaviours to be recruited.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

4. CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE LOOKED AFTER IN SUFFOLK – STABILITY AND ACCESS TO EDUCATION

The Committee considered report CYP06/5 [copy in the minute book] the purpose of which was to enable the Committee to scrutinise the Council’s fulfilment of its statutory responsibilities towards looked after children, with specific reference to placement stability and support to access education.

The Head of Commissioning advised the Committee that understanding why the County Council was not performing as well as its comparator group at present was a complex issue.  The performance was currently at 47%, the target being above 50%.  The action plan was multi-faceted and included the recruitment of more suitable foster carers.  There was also a great deal of work being carried out in the area of education support services with health colleagues.  They were aiming to report on improvements in the Annual Performance Assessment.

The Special Education Manager explained that there were different ways of measuring educational attainment targets for children leaving care.  The DFES measured the number of young people who had been in care for at least one year where the County Council targets were in relation to the number of people who leave care in any one particular year.  

The Committee was advised that work was currently being carried out to make sure that the necessary improvements to access to child and adolescent mental health services (CAHMS) were achieved.  The Special Education Manager advised that the number of looked after children in Suffolk schools was relatively small.  Within this group some children may have severe learning difficulties, special needs or statements.  

It was noted that more children with challenging behaviour were coming into care and the Committee was reminded that challenging behaviour was an item that appeared on the Forward Work Programme for later in the year.  The Looked After Children Education Support Services (LACESS) was still relatively new and the Committee requested a future update on its progress. 
Decision: The Committee received the report and requested a future update on the progress of the LACESS.

Reason for decision:  The County Council had a statutory responsibility to promote and ensure positive outcomes for all looked after children and young people.

Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.
5.
LOOKED AFTER CHILDREN – SUCCESSFUL WORKING ACROSS DIRECTORATES TO INCLUDE HOUSING

The Committee considered report CYP06/6 [copy in the minute book] which looked at the current arrangements regarding housing as they relate to placements for looked after children both inside the County Council and the working relationships with borough and district councils.

The Head of Fostering advised the Committee that there was no officer within Suffolk County Council who was responsible for district and borough housing.  Each case was looked at on an individual basis and all incidents were supported.  She said that she was not aware of any outstanding issues of this nature.  The Committee was advised that there was a Suffolk County Council housing officer who was head of a small team of three.  If there were any wider issues this team would then get involved.  The majority of foster carers were either owner-occupiers or tenants of private landlords.

When asked how much of the £200k budget which was allocated to support foster carers in carrying out improvements to their homes remained, the Assistant Director, Children and Families advised the Committee that the budget had now been spent.  Budget allocations had now changed and the new allocations would be addressed before the beginning of the new financial year.  Each case was looked at on an individual basis and it was difficult to predict how much money would be required, however, contributions to grants were made where possible.

The Committee was advised that it was very rare for foster carers to ask for grants in order to improve their homes as the foster carer’s assessment would include a study of the home situation before approval.

The Chairman considered the report to tie in well with CYP06/4 in how Suffolk County Council helped to support their foster carers.  She considered the system to be working fairly well but suggested the Committee may like to re-visit at a later date to see if improvements could be made.

Decision: The Committee agreed to:

i) accept that current arrangements were working fairly well;

ii) re-visit this subject at a later date to see if improvements could be made and to look at how it ties in to the complete foster carer support package.

Reason for decision:  To improve service delivery to looked after children, and those families providing placements.

Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.
5. INFORMING THE CONSULTATION ON THE CONFIGURATION ON PRIMARY CARE TRUSTS IN SUFFOLK/WRITTEN SUBMISSIONS IN RELATION TO INFORMING THE CONSULTATION ON THE CONFIGURATION ON PRIMARY CARE TRUSTS IN SUFFOLK

The Committee considered reports CYP06/7 and CYP06/8 [copies in the minute book].  The objective of the reports was to enable the Committee to inform the County Council’s response to the reconfiguration proposals for the Primary Care Trusts (PCTs) in Suffolk.  The Chair welcomed representatives from the Strategic Health Authority, Waveney PCT, Suffolk West PCT and Suffolk East PCTs to the meeting.

The Director of Children and Young People (CYP) gave a PowerPoint presentation [copy in the minute book] which gave an overview of the proposals, the CYP Directorates vision and responsibilities, existing agreements with the PCTs and the impact of both proposed configurations on Suffolk County Council.    The Director of Children and Young People acknowledged there was already successful cross border working but raised her concern regarding the issue of the pace of change required for option 2.

The three PCTs put forward their arguments for their preferred options with Waveney PCT’s Trust Board supporting Option 2 and both East and West Suffolk PCTs’ Boards supporting Option 1.

In terms of Children’s services the PCTs gave the following information during their presentations:

Mike Stonard from Suffolk West PCT believed that a countywide PCT would allow for co-terminosity with the County Council and would be better able to deliver the requirements of the Children’s Act.  It would also help in the development and implementation of integrated strategies in commissioning and child protection.  Strong locality arrangements would however be necessary in order to recognise local sensitivities.  

Anna McCready, Director of Services, Waveney PCT, advised the Committee that there were many children who lived in Norfolk but were registered with a Suffolk GP.  Waveney and Great Yarmouth were already well connected.

Nigel Beverly, Strategic Health Authority (SHA), stated that they would not allow implementation of either option to get in the way of anything that was working well on the ground.  

After hearing the arguments from all three PCTs the Chairman acknowledged that this was a very emotive subject but emphasised the importance of the PCTs only providing information on how the options would affect children and young people in Suffolk and not general argument for their preferred option.  

Following questions posed by the Committee there was consensus that it was not being provided with the right information to decide which option would be better for the children and young people of Suffolk.  At the request of the Committee, in order to establish the appropriate issues, the Director of CYP gave the following as being the top three priorities:

i) Safeguarding

ii) Behaviour management – including mental health

iii) Integration of special needs services 

The representatives from the PCTs were given the opportunity to put their case forward on how their preferred option would meet the needs in these three areas:

Mike Stonard, on behalf of both Suffolk West and Suffolk East PCTs, advised the Committee that all three examples were about how health and social care could work to protect and develop the interests of children with a number of agencies working together.  He believed it would be much easier for health services to engage if they were also strategically supported at a County level.  To create an additional boundary in terms of the Children’s Trust would be unnecessary and would create complications.  

Jane Held, Non Executive Director, Waveney PCT, said that the provision around safeguarding came primarily from Norfolk so whatever option was decided upon, negotiation would still have to take place.  Children and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS) was also commissioned from Norfolk’s health system.  In regard to integration of special needs services, it would be challenging for Waveney to maintain the improvements they were already making in this area under a countywide PCT.  Brokering of ‘Every Child Matters’ between Suffolk and Norfolk County Councils had to work both ways.

The Director of Children and Young People advised the Committee that children’s health was the key issue and there was clear interface between children’s health and children’s services and stressed it was vital to get things right from the outset.  

The Committee was in agreement that they were not prepared to give a preference at this stage and requested further information from the PCTs on how their preferred option would affect the three priorities identified.  The Committee would await wider debate at the County Council meeting on 20 March 2006.

Decision: The Committee agreed 

i) not to give a preference at this stage;

ii) to request further information (to include financial and statistical information) on the positive and negative effects the options would have on the following three priorities:

a) Safeguarding

b) Behaviour management – including mental health

c) Integration of special needs services

iii)
that the further information be sent to members of the Committee prior to the County Council meeting on 20 March 2006.
Reason for decision:  The Committee had not been given sufficient information for it to come to an informed decision on its preferred option.

Alternative options:  None considered

Declarations of interest: Malcolm Cherry declared a personal interest as a member of the Health Scrutiny Committee.

Dispensations: None reported.
6. FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME 

The Committee received copies of the Cabinet Forward Plan and its own forward work programme [copies in the minute book].  The Committee was of the opinion that it did not have sufficient time to consider the Forward Work Programme at this meeting.

Decision: The Committee agreed that this item be deferred to the Committee’s meeting on 8 March 2006

Reason for decision: The Committee would not have sufficient time to give the Forward Work Programme its full attention.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of Interest:  None declared.

Dispensations: Not applicable.

Concerns were raised that the content of reports being brought to the Committee did not have sufficient information to enable members to successfully scrutinise the subjects.  It was felt that a great deal of time was being spent trying to understand exactly what members were being asked to consider.  It was requested that it be formally recorded that reports should presented in such a way that the Committee was able to successfully scrutinise.

Bud Simpkin, voluntary sector co-opted member, announced that he would be standing down from the Committee due to a clash of interests as his wife had just been appointed as a Locality Director in the Children and Young People’s Services Directorate.

The meeting closed at 3.11 pm.


-7-


